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1. Emergency Planning
Suffolk Flood Review
The current Suffolk Domestic Flood Protection Policy provides a framework within which all Suffolk councils can operate to provide consistent and effective domestic flood protection support to communities in the lead up to or during flood events.  This decision, taken after the 2007 floods and in line with the findings of the Pitt Report, moved councils away from the historic position where sandbags were provided or made available to the public to assist with the protection of domestic properties, but retained the ability to provide certain community protection.  This policy was agreed by SCC’s Leadership Team in February 2009 and was subsequently endorsed and adopted by all Suffolk district and borough councils. 

However, during the Tidal Surge in December 2013 and other flooding events across the country during the winter of 2013, there had been extensive media coverage of sandbags being deployed in huge quantities across the UK.  It was considered that these events challenged the reasoning behind the extant Suffolk policy and changed public expectations of council support.  

As a consequence, a Suffolk Flood Review Workshop was held in March with a follow up in July, comprising members of the Joint Emergency Planning Policy Panel, the Political Group of the Suffolk Flood Risk Management Partnership (SFRMP) (Cabinet Members from all Councils with flooding/planning responsibility) and the Joint Flood Scrutiny Committee.  This allowed members with County, District and Borough Portfolio leads for flood mitigation (planning/drainage) and flood response (Emergency Planning) to review the Suffolk policy.

The Workshop reinforced the inefficiency of sandbags in protecting individual properties, but recognised that response agencies need to have plans in place to provide tangible support to householders faced with the risk of flooding.  It was agreed that there should be a campaign to promote and support the work of the Suffolk Flood Risk Management Partnership, providing greater awareness of the risks and measures that can be taken to mitigate effects of flooding and to clarify what help will be provided during the response to a flood emergency.  This campaign is essential to ensure that public expectations were realistic.

In parallel, the joint work of the Joint Emergency Planning Unit and the Environment Agency should continue to promote community level emergency arrangements.  This work should establish how to encourage community resilience groups in urban settings.  The Joint Emergency Planning Unit will also raise the issue of how community emergency groups can enhance flood response through respective district and borough council Emergency Planning Forums, as there may be opportunities to harness community emergency activity and to secure appropriate funding to augment community flood protection arrangements that currently are provided by the Environment Agency or Suffolk Highways Authority under the existing Suffolk domestic flood protection policy.  

For further information on the above, please contact: Neal Evans, Deputy Head of Emergency Planning, Suffolk Joint Emergency Planning Unit, 01473 265317, neal.evans@suffolk.gov.uk
2. Corporate Health & Safety

Health and Safety Strategy

The three year Health and Safety Strategy 2013-16 and action plan with the associated performance measures have been revised for the coming year and were approved by the Safety, Health and Wellbeing (SHAW) Board in September.  The strategy has three core themes namely; Communication, Competency and Compliance, and six risk priorities; Asbestos, Stress, Musculoskeletal Disorders, Contract Management, Work-Related Road Risk and a new risk of Personal Safety.  Each area is led by a member of the SHAW Board.  

Working Well for Suffolk Strategy

The Council’s Health and Wellbeing Strategy ‘Working Well for Suffolk’, which is led by Tessa Lindfield, Director of Public Health, was formally launched on 11 September.  The strategy has been developed to support staff to improve their health and wellbeing over the next three years – to help our staff ‘work well for Suffolk’.  It complements the Council’s ASPIRE value framework and is part of the ‘deal’ between the employer and employees. 

Health and Safety Executive (HSE) Interaction

The Council continues to manage health and safety competently and there has been no formal investigation of the Council by the HSE since February 2012.  The last improvement notice was received in January 2011. 
For further information on the above, please contact: Paul Butcher, Head of Health and Safety, 01473 260596, paul.butcher@suffolk.gov.uk
3. Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service
Fire Brigades Union Pensions Dispute - Update

The most recent series of 8 strikes by Fire Brigades Union (FBU) members took place over the period Saturday 9 August to Saturday 16 August, between 12:00 and 14:00 and 22:59 and 23:59 daily. 

During the strike periods 6 on-call fire stations were ‘stood-up’ to provide an immediate response.  In total between 18 and 20 fire engines were available to respond on each occasion.  However, this did not include any wholetime firefighter crewed vehicles. 

Fire Minister Penny Mordaunt MP met FBU officials on Friday 22 August.  Union officials have sought further meetings as the Minister has indicated that she is considering a number of issues and undertaking work on the revised Firefighters Pension Scheme 2015, which should be complete by the week commencing 8 September, to allow this to be laid before parliament thereafter. 

The Minister has indicated to the FBU that the work being undertaken will be made near impossible if further industrial action is called for.  The FBU has indicated that were the Minister’s proposals to be ‘new and of significance’, they would then consult their members about them. 

The Minister aims to implement the revised pension scheme on 1 April 2015, at which time all members of the two existing schemes will be transferred into the new scheme. 
Review of Fire and Rescue Service National Conditions of Service

A national review of the conditions of service for chief fire officers and firefighters, and barriers to the reform, improvement and efficiency of fire and rescue services has commenced.  The review has been commissioned by DCLG and aims to find where there may be constraints or barriers with the current terms and conditions of employment.
The review will focus on the following 2 areas:

· The flexibility and responsiveness of workforce management practices, staffing and crewing arrangements
· The national arrangements for agreeing conditions of service.
The review team will consult with fire and rescue authorities, firefighters, representative bodies, and others they deem relevant.  The review will be independent and report to government but may also make recommendations to others, including fire and rescue authorities and representative bodies.  The review will also have regard to the government’s wider fiscal and public sector pay policies.  The government has made it clear that any recommendations should not increase total costs.
Youth Engagement – Grant Funding
The fire service has been working with Ormiston to secure a partnership approach to our work with children and young adults to improve their life chances and raise educational standards.  Ormiston have provided provisional funding of £30,000 to support the delivery of a number of schemes both in schools and local communities.  We will be focusing on children having difficulty in the education system and working with them and their families to raise their self-esteem and improve their communication and socialisation skills.  We do this by providing cadet schemes, one-to-one support, fit and healthy living programmes and by introducing school fire liaison officer roles to provide positive role models in schools.   
For further information please contact: Mark Sanderson, Deputy Chief Fire Officer, Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service, 01473 260540, mark.sanderson@suffolk.gov.uk 

4. Community Safety
Domestic Abuse 
The Community Safety team will be supporting a Domestic Homicide Review following a tragic death that occurred in Martlesham in June this year. Notification of the review has been made to the Home office by the Chair of the combined Suffolk Coastal and Waveney Community Safety Partnership. The Chair and Advisory Group met in early September and the review is required to be conducted within 6 months. 
Hate Crime

The Suffolk Hate Crime Service was individually recognised in correspondence related to this year’s Prejudice Related Incident Report for Suffolk schools which is distributed to all head teachers. The Service has carried out a great deal of work to provide support and increase the reporting of prejudice related incidents by schools.

Suffolk Community Safety Conference 

The Suffolk Community Safety Conference will take place on Thursday 29th January at Trinity Park. The theme of the conference will be ‘Domestic Abuse - dealing with it in today’s modern world and into the future’. Full details of keynote speakers, agenda and workshops will be promulgated soon.
For further information please contact: Mark Skillin, Community Safety Manager Tel: 01473 260649, mark.skillin@suffolk.gov.uk  

5. Trading Standards
Operation Troy - Appeal

Four people convicted and sent to prison in 2013 as part of the biggest investigation in the history of Suffolk Trading Standards have been refused permission to appeal their cases by three Court of Appeal judges.  The quartet were part of a gang led by a notorious conman who set up escort and debt elimination scams that duped 17,300 people out of £5.7million.
Food Labelling Seminar

In June Suffolk Trading Standards welcomed more than 30 Suffolk food businesses to a free seminar entitled ‘The Future of Food Labelling’ to help them to understand how the biggest change to food law for 18 years would affect their businesses.  The seminar included presentations from representatives from the business community as well as Trading Standards and Environmental Health Officers, an open Q&A session, networking opportunities and confidential one-to-one labelling clinics.  The day, which was the first of the sort to be hosted by Suffolk, was hailed such a success that another event is now being planned for later in the year.

Prosecutions

There have been a number of successful Trading Standards prosecutions during July and August, these included:
· A Beccles man, who made over £220,000 selling fake JLS, Justin Bieber, One Direction and Hello Kitty clothes through eBay, was sentenced to 12 months in prison following a 16 month investigation brought by Suffolk County Council Trading Standards.  After the man pleaded guilty to 13 counts of Fraud and breaching Trade Marks and Consumer Protection from Unfair Trading regulations at Ipswich Crown Court, His Honour Judge Overbury said: “Taking into account the scale of the enterprise and the period over which he had been offending, the court has a duty to protect trademark holders and the sentence has to contain an element of deterrent to ensure the public are protected.  The offences were premeditated because, by his own admission, he had researched selling counterfeit goods on the internet.”  
Suffolk Trading Standards is committed to keeping counterfeit goods off the streets, and this case should act as a stark warning to other rogue businesses and individuals selling through eBay or other online methods such as Facebook.  Counterfeit goods undermine legitimate businesses and their sale will not be tolerated in Suffolk.  A financial investigation under the Proceeds of Crime Act continues with a court hearing scheduled for later in the year. 
· In August four salesmen were sentenced to a combined total of 38 months (suspended), 490 hours of unpaid work and £14,400 costs. They were found guilty of 19 offences between them on charges of fraud by false representation at Ipswich Crown Court after a six-week trial during May and June.  
The investigation, which began back in 2011 following numerous complaints from businesses, including several based in Suffolk, found sales representatives employed by a company based in Bury St Edmunds were altering rental agreements for the supply of water coolers and tea/coffee dispensers.  The salesmen initially stated to clients, who included small businesses and charities, that they were tied in for rental periods of 3, 6 or 12 months but it was later found that the agreements were altered to tie clients into minimum rental periods of 63 or 75 months.  Businesses who signed up to contracts only realised they had been conned when they received the lease agreement for the equipment.
For further information on this project, please contact Graham Crisp, Assistant County Trading Standards Officer, 01473 264888, graham.crisp@suffolk.gov.uk 
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